

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES GARDINER CITY COUNCIL WEDNESDAY, March 17, 2021 6:00 PM

Mayor Hart called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

1. ROLL CALL/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

City Council Present: Mayor Hart, Councilor Sergent, Councilor Cusick, Councilor White, Councilor Berry, Councilor Rees, Councilor Frey, and Councilor Rines

City Council Absent: None

Also present: Interim City Manager Davis, City Clerk Alisha Ballard, Economic Development Director Tracey Desjardins, Finance Director Denise Brown, Code Enforcement Officer Kris McNeill and Ingrid Stanchfield

2. PUBLIC COMMENT

None

3. PETITIONS/PUBLIC HEARINGS

a) Public Hearing on the Step 3 Discontinuance of a Section of Commerce Street

Mayor Hart opened the public hearing at 6:05 p.m. and asked for any comments from the public. Hearing none, Mayor Hart closed the public hearing at 6:06 p.m.

b) Public Hearing for an Annual Liquor/Bottle Club License from Gardiner Sportsmen's Club

Mayor Hart opened the public hearing at 6:06 p.m. and asked for any comments from the public. Hearing none, Mayor Hart closed the public hearing at 6:07 p.m.

Office of the Mayor & City Council | 6 Church Street | Gardiner, ME 04345 207-582-4200 | 207-582-6895 (fax) www.GardinerMaine.com

4. NEW BUSINESS

a) Discussion of a donation request from the Boys and Girls Clubs of Kennebec Valley

Ingrid Stanchfield spoke briefly.

Mayor Hart asked Ingrid questions from the public:

Q: Did you ask any of the other MSAD #11 communities for support?

A: Ingrid stated that the club did not up to this point.

Q: Would you do that in the future?

A: It would be considered, yes.

Q: It is a brand new building that is a wonderful investment. Have you planned on how you will support the new building?

A: We have. The club put together a five-year sustainability plan.

Q: Some operations have an endowment does the club have one?

A: The club has a small endowment right now. Ingrid stated in the beginning the plan was to renovate 14 Pray Street and include an endowment in the capital campaign but as they got deeper into the analysis of the building they realized to renovate the building they would be spending almost as much money in the old wooden frame building as it cost to build something new. At this point, the full amount of ten (10) million is fully allocated to the property and we will begin to work on endowment funds once we hit this goal.

Mayor Hart states she spoke with Peter Prescott about them working on an endowment. Ingrid stated that is correct.

Q: How many early education slot and programs will you be adding with the new building?

A: Currently right now during this year of Covid we have had to limit the number spaces we could offer. Prior to Covid, we had eighteen hundred (1800) registered kids a year that was not counting Girl Scouts, Basketball and baseball. With the new building, we are looking at being back at full capacity plus 25% more.

Mayor Hart stated the person who asked that question was wondering more about the childcare piece.

Ingrid stated the club would be licensed for two hundred (200) children. That will include early childhood through grade five. Prior to covid children shared spots.

Q: How long have you been fundraising?

A: Ingrid states they have been fundraising for seven years. That is when they rehabbed the teen center and realized the condition of the building. The early fundraiser stated in early 2017.

<u>Action:</u> Councilor Rees moved to donate \$500,000 to the Boys and Girls Clubs of Kennebec Valley. She also moved that this donation amount to be paid with the following funds: Generally TIF funds and FUN Balance. Councilor White seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion.

Councilor Berry stated he does not agree with the money coming out of the FUND Balance. It is his understanding that there is fair amount of money that will be coming to the City for COVID relief. Councilor Berry mentioned he would like to see \$150,000 come from the COVID relief and the remaining balance from a TIF district that will be spread over multiple years. Councilor Berry stated he would like to make sure the funds are not available until full fundraising campaign is completed by the Boys and Girls Clubs, we did the same thing with Johnson Hall. Councilor Berry stated that this is what the TIF funds were designed for. He mentioned that childcare is a significant problem so if we can ramp this up it can only be beneficial to any business in Gardiner.

Mayor Hart clarified what Councilor Berry stated. Mayor Hart read aloud a letter from Logan Johnston.

Finance Director Denise Brown spoke in regards to the COVID relief fund.

Councilor Berry thanked Finance Director Brown. Councilor Berry explains he is trying to stay away from the FUN balance.

Councilor Rees stated she has received many emails both for and against the Boys and Girls Club. Councilor Rees explained why she supports the Boys and Girls Clubs.

Mayor Hart thanked Councilor Rees and stated, 'Hear' 'Hear'

Councilor Cusick stated he agrees with Councilor Berry. Councilor Cusick explained there should be a limit on how much we spend at once and spread the amount over a period. Councilor Cusick states he is not up to spending a lot of money because we do not know where we are for upcoming budget expenses. Councilor Cusick stated he is in support of the Boys and Girls Clubs as long as the City can figure out a way. Councilor Cusick expressed his concerns that the City does not know where are we with this upcoming budget cycle.

Councilor Sergent spoke briefly.

Finance Director Brown spoke in depth about the financial standpoint. Finance Director Brown proposed that in FY22 use \$150,000 in FUND Balance, \$150,000 in Libby Hill TIF funds and in FY23 and FY24 use another \$100,000 each year from the Libby Hill TIF fund. This will leave \$300,000 above the recommended high amount in FUND Balance which can be used to offset any potential increases

in the FY22 budget and still allow the Libby Hill TIF fund to be about \$500,000 by the end of FY24 and \$1,000,000 by the end of FY26.

Mayor Hart explained the TIF funds.

Finance Director Brown stated that childcare is a covered allowable project within all/most of our TIF funds.

Mayor Hart wondered that if the City used the Libby Hill TIF money it will not empact anything in the general fund, so it would not raise taxes.

Finance Director Brown stated that is correct.

Councilor Frey thanked the Mayor for clarifying the TIF fund, he has heard from many people, most are in support but there are also some concerns. Councilor Frey thanked Councilor Rees for her earlier statement.

Councilor White echoed Councilor Frey's support and thanked Councilor Rees. Councilor White asked Finance Director Brown in FY22 would you take \$150,000 from both Fund Balance and the Libby Hill TIF fund. Councilor White asked Finance Director Brown for her professional option that this would not hurt the Fund Balance.

Finance Director Brown answered, yes, the City will still be approximately \$300,000 above the high level this recommendation is two months operating expenses.

Councilor White asked if we use the TIF money if would not affect the taxes.

Finance Director Brown answered, yes.

Councilor White asked Ingrid if the City spread the donation over a three-year span how would it affect the building being built.

Ingrid stated it would not negatively impact the project, we have other pledges that are scheduled over time. The Boys and Girls Club has enough money to continue as planned until February and working on an application for a potential bridge loan which is common with big projects.

Councilor White stated that she is in support with using the Libby Hill TIF fund and spreading the donation over multi years.

Councilor Rines echoed all comments for support for the Boys and Girls Club. Councilor Rines stated he is in favor of staggering the donation over a period of time, he thanked Finance Director Brown for putting in the time.

Councilor Berry asked Finance Director Brown if she found it unwise to do \$50,000 from the Fund Balance \$150,000 from Libby Hill TIF fund in FY22 and then \$100,000 in FY23, FY24 and FY25 out of the Libby Hill TIF fund.

Finance Director Brown clarified with Councilor Berry and stated this would also work. Finance Director Brown mentioned that the Libby Hill TIF fund is very healthy to support this.

Councilor White asked for a friendly amendment to Councilor Berry's suggestion.

Mayor Hart read aloud the comment in the chat from Ingrid expressing interest for council looking towards the three years.

<u>Action:</u> Councilor Rees amended her motion to state the donated amount will be paid; \$50,000 from Fund Balance FY22; \$150,000 from Libby Hill TIF fund in FY22; and in FY23 and FY24 \$150,000 each from Libby Hill TIF fund.

Councilor White seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion.

Interim City Manager Anne Davis mentioned to Mayor Hart that we would want to put a parameter to pay this through as we have done for Johnson Hall.

Action: Councilor Rees amended her motion to state the donated amount will be paid at the point when the fundraising is at \$9.5 million from other sources; \$50,000 from Fund Balance FY22, \$150,000 from Libby Hill TIF fund in FY22 and in FY23 and FY24 \$150,000 each from Libby Hill TIF fund.

Councilor White seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. None. All those in favor. Unanimous.

Mayor Hart thanked Ingrid and her whole team for all that she does and Finance Director Denise Brown.

Councilor Rees, 'Hear' 'Hear'

Councilor White thanked Finance Director Brown

b) Discussion of Dangerous Building/ 235 Water Street

Code Enforcement Officer Kris McNeill spoke briefly.

Mayor Hart disclosed that Councilor Berry owns a building abutting this property and the other business owners were invited to this meeting. Councilor Rees asked Code Enforcement Officer McNeill to explain if they declared this an unsafe building and the owner does not want to take care of the issue, what is the recourse.

Code Enforcement Officer McNeill stated from his understanding the City will take possession of the building and will take it down at our costs.

Mayor Hart stated the options to take are; take a vote and deem it a dangerous building and go to the court system in order to have the owner fix it; take possession or try one more time to work with the owner with a time line to fix the building.

Code Enforcement Officer McNeill stated he could issue a notice of violation and to advise the owner to have the problems corrected by a certain date and if at that point the problems were not corrected, we would take him to court. CEO McNeill said the other option would be to deem it a dangerous building, which is skipping the notice of violation step.

Mayor Hart stated she would like to have CEO McNeill issue the notice of violation and have all the abutting business owners meet and discuss this problem. Mayor Hart asked Terry Berry for his opinion.

Terry Berry spoke briefly as a citizen in regards to the building in question. Terry states, as an abutter is more than happy to discuss how to work this out with time lines. Terry spoke as a City Councilor and states the City has responsibility, there is a building that is absolute eye sore it is compromised in structure and the City has to protect the public.

Councilor Sergent states she does not want anyone to get hurt.

Councilor Cusick asked Code Enforcement Officer McNeill what is the overall condition of the building.

Code Enforcement Officer McNeill explained the condition of the building. CEO McNeill mentioned to Councilor Berry that he is not pushing to have the building be torn down and is willing to work with everyone involved to come to a solution.

Councilor Cusick stated that he agrees with Code Enforcement Officer McNeill's statement. Councilor Cusick asked who would be responsible for stabilizing the bricks; we cannot have bricks falling off the building into the outside patio at Gerards or onto the sidewalk.

Code Enforcement Officer McNeill stated that when the issue first arose David Coulombe sent someone in to remove any loose bricks and secure the building the best they could. CEO McNeill stated the bricks are not the concern currently; it is the building integratory over all.

Councilor Cusick stated he is in favor to have everyone get together and try to work this issue out.

Interim City Manager Davis spoke briefly about having this come back to council soon once she gathered more information.

Councilor Berry stated he spoke with his attorney to find out who owns the wall.

Mayor Hart states she is hearing council leaning towards taking the Notice of Violation step but first meet with the parties and see what actions needs to be prioritized.

Interim City Manager Davis stated they will try to come up with a plan of action.

Mayor Hart asked Code Enforcement Officer McNeill if he is concerned with people's safety in the outdoor seating.

Code Enforcement Officer stated he might not be comfortable answering that question, he does not think anymore bricks will fall from the wall, the bricks have been secured.

Mayor Hart asked the council if they would like to ask Code Enforcement Officer McNeill to issue a Notice of Violation now to get started with things. Non-formal vote of action with council agreement.

c) Acceptance of Certified Votes Cast

<u>Action:</u> Councilor Rines moved to accept the certified votes cast on the March 9, 2021 election.

Councilor Sergent seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. None. All those in favor. Unanimous.

d) Petition for a Victualer's License from Gardiner Elks #1923

<u>Action:</u> Councilor White moved to approve the victualer's license from Gardiner Elks #1923.

Councilor Cusick seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. None. All those in favor. Unanimous.

e) Consider Approval of a Liquor License Renewal for Gardiner Sportsmen's Club

<u>Action:</u> Councilor Cusick moved to approve the liquor license renewal application and an outdoor consumption permit for Gardiner Sportsmen's Club. Councilor Frey seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. None. All those in favor. Unanimous.

f) Board and Committees Update from Mayor and City Councilors

Councilor Rines has a request to know where we are with the dog leash order ordinance.

Councilor Berry stated Gardiner Board of Trade announcement was made that Camden National had property in town that they will be putting up on the market for sale. First Park has been working on their budget for the upcoming year. Was not able to join the last KVCOG meeting. Economic Development is trying to figure out what we are there for, who is going to be the chair.

Mayor Hart states the Ordinance Review committee will meet on Monday and continue to work on the Marijuana ordinances and tiny houses. Gardiner Main Street is going to host a mixer on Zoom with jokers and rogue. Trainings for tips and tricks for Zoom.

g) Review and Accept Meeting Minutes from March 1, 2021

<u>Action:</u> Councilor Berry moved to accept the Gardiner City Council minutes of 3/1/2021 as presented.

Councilor Frey seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. None. All those in favor. Unanimous.

h) Discussion to begin search for a Gardiner City Manager

Mayor Hart would like to hear from Council about a time line to hire a new City Manager. Last time Council hired MMA to help search for a new City Manager.

Councilor Berry asked what the options are and stated that two years is too long a span between City Managers.

Mayor Hart stated that Hallowell is also looking for a new City Manager. We could go that route and do a RFP. We lost City Manager Scott Morelli because Eaton Peabody was hired to recruit.

Councilor Rees stated she is in support for hiring a recruiter.

Councilor Cusick stated he agrees with Councilor Berry, he was part of the last process and would like to move this forward sooner the better.

Mayor Hart stated she gather the next steps to take. Mayor Hart stated Councilor Frey was a recruiter and asked if he would be willing to work with her. Mayor Hart mentioned the City Manager job description needs to be updated so we are very clear on what we are looking for.

Councilor Berry asked if our current law firm handle recruiting.

Mayor Hart stated that is how we lost Scott.

Councilor Berry stated they did a great job recruiting him maybe they could help us.

Mayor Hart mentioned she has looked into the cost of recruiting, Hallowell was quoted a little above \$6,000, and the City typically put these big price items out to bid.

5. CITY MANAGER REPORT

Interim City Manager Davis thanked the Council for their confidence in her.

Interim City Manager Davis apologized for not having the department head reports ready for this meeting and noted she will start the Employee of the Month back up.

Interim City Manager Davis advised council she did forward information to them in regards to the TAPs and reminded the council of the upcoming executive meeting.

6. CITY COUNCIL REPORT

Councilor Cusick thanked Interim City Manager Davis for stepping up again and to Finance Director Denise Brown for her insightful reports on the Boys and Girls club. Councilor Cusick mentioned adding a capital improvement plan to the City buildings to an upcoming agenda.

Mayor Hart stated we do have federal money coming in, she asked for this item to be added to an upcoming agenda so we are ready for when the money comes.

Councilor Sergent mentioned the Chrysalis place is still open and the food bank is open and delivering. She stated they are still doing the community suppers at 5:30 p.m. every Sunday.

Councilor Rees thanked Interim City Manager Anne Davis and Finance Director Denise Brown for the work they are doing. She also wanted to thank the Council and the Mayor for working through the Boys and Girls Club agenda. Councilor Rees mentioned she received an email in regards to cigarette butts accumulating on Water St.

Mayor Hart stated to Interim City Manager Davis that this issue is very bad, she shares this concern.

Interim City Manager stated the State and City does have smoking ordinances; she told Councilor Rees she will investigate this problem and bring this back to Council.

Mayor Hart mentioned the Interim City Manager that the Healthy Communities of the Capital Area have good material.

Councilor Frey asked about the finishing work that needs to be done with spring surrounding the bridgework, he was questioning the time frame for when this will be

done.

Interim City Manager Davis stated she was unsure but does know that Public Work

Director Jerry Douglas is working on this.

Mayor Hart stated they were projected to be done by June of this year.

Councilor White thanked Interim City Manager Anne Davis for taking the lead again and

kudos to our Finance Director Denise Brown. Councilor White thanked Interim City

Manager Davis for the TAP update and hopes to have this on an upcoming April agenda.

Mayor Hart thanked Interim City Manager Anne Davis for stepping up and thanked the

Council for all the respectful conversation surrounding the Boys and Girls Club. Mayor

Hart wanted to remind everyone that it has been one year since the City decided to

declare state of emergency. The virus is still out there and to remember to be vigilant and

if you can get your vaccine.

7. ADJOURN

Action: Councilor Cusick motioned to adjourn the meeting.

Councilor White seconded.

Mayor Hart asked for any discussion. Seeing none, a roll call was conducted. Unanimous.

The City Council adjourned the meeting at 8:00 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Olishe Bullet

Alisha Ballard

City Clerk